
Wickham and Knowle Parish Council 

General Purposes Committee 
(Chair Cllr Sandy Phillips-Lee Members: Cllr Sheila Chambers, Cllr David Evans, Cllr Leah 
Greenbank, Cllr Kathryn Holladay, Cllr Nic Holladay, Cllr Craig Manuel, Cllr Ben Sawyers 

Dear Committee Members 

I hereby give you notice that a meeting of the General Purposes Committee will be held at 
Knowle Village Hall, PO17 5GR on Thursday 10th October 2024 at 7.30pm. All members of 
the Committee are hereby summoned to attend for the purpose of considering and resolving the 
business to be transacted at the meeting as set out below. 

The meeting will be open to the public unless the Council directs otherwise. Meeting Papers are 
available on request from the Clerk, except where classified confidential. 

Agenda 
item 

Title Lead Page 

1. To receive apologies for absence Chair - 

2. To receive declarations of interest on agenda items Chair - 
3. Public Session Chair - 
4. To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 20th June

2024
Chair 3-4

5. To receive an update from the Clerk on matters arising Clerk 5 
6. To receive an update on the adoption of the red telephone box

in Wickham Square
Cllr K 
Holladay 

5 

7. To discuss Christmas 2024 plans in both Wickham and
Knowle

Clerk 5-6

8. To receive an update on the Knowle History Boards project Chair Verbal 
9. To discuss aspirations to organise an event to mark VE80 on

8th May 2025
Chair 6-26

10. To consider quotes for a replacement noticeboard in Mayles
Lane, Knowle

Clerk 27 

11. To receive an update on the Shell roundabout in Wickham
and decide course of action

Clerk 28 

12. To review arrangements for planters and hanging baskets in
Wickham Square and Knowle South Square, and any
additional events

Chair Verbal 

13. To receive an update on the Wickham Emergency Plan Cllr K 
Holladay 

Verbal 

14. To consider moving the November GP Committee meeting
into December or January

Chair Verbal 

15. To discuss future arrangements for Wickham Parish
Magazine monthly articles

Chair Verbal 

16. To consider supporting Wickham Village in Bloom Chair 28-29
17. To discuss arrangements for Remembrance Sunday in

Wickham
Chair Verbal 



Wickham and Knowle Parish Council 

18. Recent correspondence/ reports from meetings attended of 
relevance to this Committee 

Clerk 30-32

Sophie Thorogood 
Clerk and RFO to Wickham and Knowle Parish Council 
clerk@wickhamparishcouncil.org 
6th October 2024 



 Wickham and Knowle Parish Council

General Purposes Committee 

Minutes of the General Purposes Committee held at Knowle Village Hall, Thursday 20th June 
2024 at 8:41pm 

Committee members present: Cllr Sandy Phillips-Lee (Chair), Cllr Chambers, Cllr Greenbank, 
Cllr K Holladay, Cllr N Holladay, Cllr Manuel, Cllr Rappé,  

In Attendance: Sophie Thorogood, Parish Clerk & RFO 

Cllr Malc Burt 

Members of Public:  2 

1. To elect a Vice-Chair for the Committee:

RESOLVED: Cllr K Holladay was elected Vice-Chair of the Committee, as proposed by
Cllr N Holladay, seconded by Cllr Greenbank and carried.

2. Apologies for absence: None

3. Declarations of interest on agenda items: None declared

4. Public Session: no comments or questions

5. Minutes of the meeting held on the 25th April 2024

RESOLVED: Minutes of the meeting having been circulated were approved and
signed by the Chair, as proposed by Cllr Rappé, seconded by Cllr Greenbank and
carried.

Cllr K Holladay asked the Clerk about several actions from previous meetings not on the
agenda so issues do not get lost, including pedestrian crossing on School Road (moving to
Planning & Highways Committee), Accredited Community Safety Officer, Wickham Shell
Roundabout, parking on verges, adoption of the red telephone box. The Clerk to ensure that
these items are included either on GP Committee or other Committees where appropriate.
ACTION: Clerk

6. Committee terms of reference
The amended terms of reference had been circulated prior to the meeting.

RESOLVED: To recommend adoption of amended Terms of Reference for the General
Purposes Committee, as proposed by Cllr Phillips-Lee, seconded by Cllr Greenbank
and carried.

7. Update from Clerk
The Clerk’s report had been circulated prior to the meeting. Report noted.

8. Review of Parish Assembly
Cllr Phillips Lee thanked Cllr K Holladay, Cllr Chambers and Cllr Manuel for organising the
catering, entertainment and awards. The one negative comment was how the timing change
of the evening impacted Igloo, however the Policy & Finance Committee had already agreed
to make a £100 donation for their time.



 Wickham and Knowle Parish Council 
 

 
 

 
The Assembly had a much more up to date feel, especially with the background music and 
slides. The food provided was excellent although too much provided.  
 
For the future Parish Assembly, any groups invited to talk should be given a time limit. Ideas 
for next year could be to invite grant recipients to discuss how Parish Council grants had 
helped their organisation; Taste of Wickham and Glebe Working Party were two such 
groups that could be invited to speak.  
 
It was agreed to prepare the agenda and advertise the event much earlier in 2025.  
 

9. Mayles Lane noticeboard 
It was agreed to defer this item to the next meeting and seek different quotes for oak and 
only 2 berth noticeboards 

10. Knowle History Boards 
No update was received in time for the meeting. This item was deferred. 

11. Wickham Emergency Plan 
The Knowle Resident’s Association are willing to share their work for the Knowle Emergency 
Plan. Cllrs K Holladay and Greenbank volunteered to work together on this to bring 
information to a future Committee meeting.   

12. Community Engagement sessions and anti-social behaviour 
An update on the drop-in community engagement session held on 24th May was circulated 
with the document pack. There will be a cyber fraud awareness sessions held in the future 
at Knowle Village Hall.  
The incidences of anti social behaviour around Knowle are being reported by the Business 
Manager. ACTION: Clerk to post the WCC poster regarding reporting ALL instances of anti-
social behaviour on the Facebook page.  

13. Wickham Parish Magazine Article 
The Clerk thanked Cllr K Holladay for her help in drafting the article for the July issue. Cllr 
Manuel will approve the final edit before submission to the magazine editor.  

14. Relevant Correspondence/Meetings 
The Clerk met with volunteers wanting to enter Wickham into Village in Bloom. South Downs 
Funeral are sponsoring Village in Bloom by donating admin time of their staff.   
Cllr N Holladay mentioned the Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan which contains 
a section on Wickham.  
 

 
Meeting Closed, 9:49pm 
 
 
Signed………………………………… 
 
 
Date…………………………………….. 

 
 



General Purposes Committee meeting – 10th October 2024 

Agenda Item 5 - 

To receive an update from the Clerk on matters arising 

Issues relating to missing metal welcome to Wickham sign and the previously discussed 
Welcome to Old Knowle sign will be included on a future Planning and Highways agenda for 
discussion.  

The hanging baskets and troughs in Wickham square were removed in early September 
before the Taste of Wickham event, and are being stored by Park Place Nurseries. The 
bedding plants opposite the Church are still in flower and have not been removed as yet. 

The Tennis Club invoice and rent review will be discussed at the next Policy & Finance 
Committee meeting and invoice for 2024/25 will be raised once the rent review has been 
completed.  

The Clerk has spoken to the Council’s insurance company, Zurich, regarding the issue of 
insurance for litter picking volunteers. Zurich confirmed that as the volunteers are not working 
under the instruction of the Parish Council, they are not covered by the policy. The volunteers 
have therefore arranged their own Public Liability Insurance.  

Agenda Item 6 - 

To receive an update on the adoption of the red telephone box in Wickham 
Square 

Cllr K Holladay has been leading this project and received confirmation last week from BT that 
they are ready to issue a contract for the Parish Council to adopt the red telephone box for £1. 

The Committee will need to agree for a Parish Councillor to sign the contract, the telephone 
box will need to added to the Council’s asset register and insurance schedule. The Council will 
also need to investigate options for the work needed to bring the telephone box into a better 
state of repair and decide its use.  

The Clerk has already heard from Wickham Men’s Shed that they would be willing to work with 
the Council to create new shelving if so desired. The Clerk has links to another Parish Council 
who have worked with a handyman and a Men’s Shed to renovate an old red telephone box. 
There is a defibrillator in Station Road just a short walk up, plus another one at the Square, so 
it is not recommended to place another defibrillator inside the box. Ideas that have been 
suggested that the box could perhaps become a book & game exchange, tourist leaflet etc.  

Agenda Item 7 - 

To discuss Christmas 2024 plans in both Wickham and Knowle 

Wickham – 16th November  
The Full Council approved a grant to the Wickham Chamber of Trade for use towards the 
Christmas 2024 light switch on event, the balance once the Christmas tree has been 
purchased, light decorations placed around the Square, can be used on all of the other event 
costs.  

The Business Manager and Cllr Sawyers have been seeking quotes for Christmas trees and 
this is progressing well.  



The Council-owned lights, tree stands, picket fences are being collected from storage in 
Whiteley this week and will be stored in Wickham until the Christmas events. Storage for 
January 2025 will need to be discussed and arranged.  
 
There is an appointed member from the Chamber of Trade leading the event planning, working 
with volunteers from Team Wickham, the Square businesses and other residents. Some event 
management costs are also being paid.  
 
The Clerk in RFO capacity will pay all invoices relating to the Wickham event, and has been in 
contact with the Council’s insurance company regarding insurance for the event.  
 
Knowle – 8th December 
The Business Manager and Cllr Sawyers have been seeking quotes for a Christmas tree in 
Knowle too. This will continue to progress and arrangements being made for decorating the 
tree will be arranged. The budget for the Knowle event is separate from the Wickham event.  

Agenda Item 9 -  
 
To discuss aspirations to organise an event to mark VE80 on 8th May 2025 

 
It is the 80th anniversary of VE Day on 8th May 2025. There is a booklet to explain the different 
types of celebrations that could be planned, including beacon lighting, lamp light of peace.  
 
Further information can be found here: https://www.veday80.org.uk/ 
 
The Committee needs to discuss any aspirations to organise an event to mark VE80; a budget 
could be included in the budget plans for 2025/26. A working party could be formed to include 
Parish Councillors and members of public to organise the event.  
 
 
  











































Agenda Item 10 -  

To consider quotes for a replacement noticeboard in Mayles Lane, Knowle 

The noticeboard in Mayles Lane, Knowle is in a poor state of repair and is also too small for 
current needs. This was previously discussed by the Committee in June but deferred until the 
next meeting.  

 

The current noticeboard has display of  92cm x 120cm and can fit a maximum 6 sheets A4 
each side at a push. It is difficult to push pins into, has water ingress and insects living inside. 
The verge around it is also not being maintained.  

Fitzpatrick Woolmer offer an oak A1 double door magnetic-backed noticeboard, which would 
fit 8 A4 sheets at £1,857 with the headerboard an extra £274. They do not offer a triple door 
version 

https://www.fwdp.co.uk/notice-boards/  

Greenbarnes offer a 2 door oak, magnetic-backed noticeboard, which would fit 8 A4 sheets in 
at £1,736 with the headerboard an extra £251 

https://www.greenbarnes.co.uk/product-category/external-noticeboards/ 

Parish Noticeboards offer a 2 door oak magnetic-backed noticeboard, which would fit 8 A4 
sheets in at £1,890 with the headerboard included.  

https://www.parishnoticeboards.co.uk/oak-parish-noticeboards/  

The costs could be reduced by having a laminated sheet stating name of Council instead of an 
expensive headerboard.  

None of these quotes include delivery or installation. The Clerk can get further information on 
these extra costs once the Committee has decided what style they like best.  

 
  



Agenda Item 11 -  
 
To receive an update on the Shell roundabout in Wickham and decide course of action 

 
County Councillor Stallard has looked into the possibility of the Parish Council adopting the 
Shell roundabout in Wickham. The answer sadly has been that adoption is not possible, 
however, the Council could apply for a licence to maintain it instead.  
 
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/licencesandpermits/planting 
 
The licence costs £209.50 for 3 years. The Council has been contacted by a will/estate 
planning company wanting to sponsor the roundabout as they do similar in Denmead. The 
company have not confirmed how much they would be willing to sponsor but this could be a 
great way to cover some of the costs to the Parish Council.  
 
If planting is required, the details of seeds need to be submitted as part of the licence 
application. It has been noted that Wickham Village in Bloom are keen to be involved in the 
project if the Council would like volunteers to help. Otherwise it can also be left as a Parish 
Council project.  
 
Following the Full Council meeting on 26th September, where Cllr Stallard confirmed that the 
Parish Council are NOT able to cut the overgrown grass and weeds without this licence, Cllr 
Stallard has asked the Clerk to report the overgrown grass through the HCC portal. The Clerk 
did this on 7th October; it was noted that the roundabout appeared to have been cut at some 
point during the day of 7th October, but this could be a coincidence rather than due to the online 
report made.   
 
Recommendation: For the Clerk to apply for a licence to maintain the Shell Roundabout and to 
request further information from the company wishing to sponsor the roundabout.  
 

Agenda Item 16 -  
 

To consider supporting Wickham Village in Bloom 

The funeral director at South Downs is sponsoring entry to Village in Bloom for Wickham by 
giving staff time to create a group of volunteers. There is still a need for more volunteers. 
From a financial aspect, the Council could cover the cost of entry fee to the South and South 
East in Bloom.  

Wickham in Bloom does not have its own insurance and are considering joining up with Team 
Wickham to use their PLI policy.  
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clerk@wickhamparishcouncil.org

From:
30 August 2024 17:21

To: clerk@wickhamparishcouncil.org
Subject: Park Bin misuse 
Attachments: Video.mov; image0.jpeg; Video_1.mov; image1.jpeg

To whom this may concern,  
 
I live by the recently added bin by the park on Barbastelle walk, Knowle village. 
 
This is being misused by the people who live at  as shown in the pics below.  
They are using the bin for their own use filling it up with takeaway rubbish from their car or/and house 
on a daily basis which is spilling out on the floor and peoples 
car parking spaces. It smells and also risk of attracting rats and god knows what else.  
This is completely unacceptable and something needs to be done preferably the bin being moved 
away from the houses and the other side of the park as that’s what the intended use is for.   
 
I look forward to hearing from you. 
 

  
 
 
 
 
 
Sent from my iPhone 
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clerk@wickhamparishcouncil.org

From: cllr.craig.manuel@wickhamparishcouncil.org
Sent: 01 August 2024 15:01
To: '

Parish Clerk; 'Sandy Phillips-Lee'
Subject: RE: Note to Cllr Craig Manuel

 
 
Thank you for your email and idea to add additional benches to Wickham Square. 
 
I have copied in our parish clerk and chair of our General-Purpose committee. They will add the request to 
our next meeting for discussion. 
 
Kind Regards 
 
Cllr Craig Manuel 
Chairman 
Wickham & Knowle Parish Council 
www.wickhamparishcouncil.org 
 

 
 
 

  
Sent: Thursday, August 1, 2024 2:37 PM 
To: cllr.craig.manuel@wickhamparishcouncil.org 
Subject: Note to Cllr Craig Manuel 
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Good aŌernoon,  
I’m just enquiring to see if there s any more funding atall for extra benches around Wickham square. I d really like 
one outside the front of the chipshop, as we get lots of people asking where any benches are and this Ɵme of year 
it’s usually a big choca at the water meadows.  

 

 
Sent from my iPhone 




